MINUTES OF THE STATUTORY ANNUAL MEETING OF BRENT ELEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON 18 MAY 2023 IN THE VILLAGE HALL COMMENCING AT 8.00PM
Present:
Cllr Kevin Went (Chair)
Cllr Martin Austin

Cllr Natalie Helms

Cllr Karen Marshall
Apologies:
Cllr Francesca Scoones

In Attendance:
District Cllr Bryn Hurren
County Cllr Robert Lindsay
William Grosvenor (Clerk to the Council)
Item No
Item discussed

23.30                Election of Chair

                              It was RESOLVED unanimously that Cllr Kevin Went should be elected Chair of the Council. 

                              Proposed by: Cllr Marshall                                     Seconded by: Cllr Helms                                     Cllr Went duly completed the Chair’s declaration of acceptance of office. 
                              The Clerk took the opportunity to remind Members of the need to complete and submit both expenses returns in relation to the election (notwithstanding they would be nil returns) and the Register of Interests forms which need to be completed as a legal requirement. 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.31                Chair’s welcome
                              Cllr Went welcomed all present to the meeting. He congratulated Cllr Hurren on his recent success in the District Council elections in being re-elected for the Box Vale Ward.
________________________________________________________________________________

23.32                To receive apologies for absence

                            Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Scoones.
23.33                  Declarations of Interest

23.33.01
To receive Amendments to the Register

                               There were no amendments to the Register. 

23.33.02
To receive Declarations of Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                               There were no declarations of Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.  

23.33.03
To receive Declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in Respect of Items on the Agenda

                               There were no declarations of Non Pecuniary Interest in respect of Items on the Agenda.

23.33.04
To consider Full / Partial Dispensations for Pecuniary Interests Declared 

                               It was noted that there had been no requests for dispensation for Pecuniary Interests declared.
_________________________________________________________________________________________________

23.34                Minutes of the previous meeting

                         It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting held on 30 March 2023 and sign them as a true and accurate record.

                         Proposed by: Cllr Marshall                                     Seconded by: Cllr Austin 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
23.35                To review and assign portfolios and appoint representatives to outside bodies

                         Portfolios were CONFIRMED as follows: 
·  Trees – This was previously held by Cllr Scoones. It was AGREED that this portfolio would be covered by Cllr Austin for the time being and reviewed at the next Ordinary meeting of the Council 
·  Footpaths – Cllr Marshall

·  Neighbourhood Watch – Cllr Went.

                              Representation on Other Bodies was CONFIRMED as follows:

·  Colman and Associated Charities – Cllr Marshall

·  Suffolk Association of Local Councils – Cllr Went

·  Brent Eleigh Village Hall Committee – Cllr Marshall and Cllr Scoones.
_________________________________________________________________________________________________                                        
23.36                To receive and consider reports on financial and governance matters
23.36.01                 Financial update report
The Clerk tabled copies of the cashbook which showed the balance in the Council’s account with Lloyds Bank, as at 31 March 2023, standing at £5,136.87. There were unpresented cheques totalling £395.40, which gives a total value of cash resources as at 31 March of £4,741.47. From that current balance the following sums are continuing to be held as earmarked reserves:

· £1,000.00 as a contribution towards village hall improvements.
· £380.34 CIL payment received on 11 October. This has to be expended by October 2026 and will applied to a specific CIL funded project once more CIL monies are received.
· £750.00 as contributions to the Queen Elizabeth II Memorial Bench.

That gives an earmarked reserves total of £2,130.34 with general reserves of £2,694.64 as at year  end – an overall total of £4,824.98.  

23.36.02                To declare the Council exempt from the requirements for a Limited Assurance Review 
                              As neither income nor expenditure in the year ended 31 March 2023 exceeded £25k, it was RESOLVED to certify the Council as exempt from the requirement for a limited assurance review and the Chair and the Clerk were able to sign the Certificate of Exemption accordingly.  

                              Proposed by: Cllr Went                                          Seconded by: Cllr Helms
23.36.03                Approval / ratification of payments
                              It was RESOLVED to make the following payment:
· £125.64 to SALC for annual subscription

                              Proposed by: Cllr Went                                          Seconded by: Cllr Helms
23.36.04                To consider and adopt the Internal Control Statement for year ended 31 March 2022
                              The Clerk reminded Councillors that to comply with the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 they need to undertake an annual review of the system of internal control within the Council. The Clerk tabled a draft Statement setting out the Council’s approach to internal control and took Members through the key aspects. It was RESOLVED to approve the Statement which was duly signed by the Chair and Clerk. 

                              Proposed by: Cllr Helms                                        Seconded by: Cllr Austin
  23.36.05            Arrangements for Internal Audit, approval of the 2021/22 accounts and the exercise of public  rights                              
The Certificate of Exemption, signed by the Chair and Clerk, has to be submitted to the External Auditor by no later than Friday 30 June. The Council has to approve the Annual Governance Statement and the Accounting Statements (in that order) and publish them on the Council’s website by 1 July. The Certificate of Exemption, together with the Internal Audit report, bank reconciliation, Register of Assets, the Notice of the period for the exercise of public rights, and other information required by Regulation 15(2) Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015, has also to be published in the same way. The Clerk reminded Councillors that the internal auditor for 2023 still needed to be appointed and Cllr Went would make urgent enquiries of possible individuals and get back to the Clerk urgently.  
23.36.06                Adoption of the LGA Model Councillor Code of Conduct
                              As this was the first meeting of the new Council it was RESOLVED to formally re-adopt the LGA Model Councillor Code of Conduct.

                               Proposed by: Cllr Went                                         Seconded by: Cllr Austin   
23.36.07                To review subscriptions to other bodies

                              The Council pays an annual subscription to the Suffolk Association of Local Councils (SALC). Currently it is £125.64. It was AGREED to continue with this subscription for 2023/24.  
                              In the past the Council has also subscribed to the Suffolk Preservation Society (SPS) but following the failure by SPS to cash the subscription cheque for £30.00 sent in November 2020, the subscription has lapsed. However the Clerk reported that he was still receiving information from them. It was AGREED to take no action on this at present.  

23.36.08                To review authorised signatories and electronic banking arrangements

                              It was AGREED that cheque and online payment signatories for 2023/24 will be as follows:

· Cllr Went

· Cllr Helms

· Cllr Scoones

· The Clerk.

                              Electronic payments will be initiated by the Clerk and signed off by one of the Councillor signatories.  
23.36.09                To agree to receive the summons to meetings electronically

                              All Members AGREED to this for the next Council year.  
23.37                To receive reports from Councillors
23.37.01                Hall Road parking
                              Cllr Helms informed the meeting that she had reported the blocked culvert under Hall Road to Highways but it is likely to be regarded by SCC as the landowner’s responsibility.   
23.37.02                Clay Lane – update

                              Cllr Marshall will report the state of the Lavenham end of Clay Lane using the Highways’ reporting tool. Also she will advise the new Clerk at Lavenham PC.  
23.37.03                Bridge over the River Brett – weight restriction issues  
                              Cllr Went raised concerns over the abuse of the 10 Ton weight restriction which applies to the bridge carrying Hall Road over the River Brett. Could there be a width restriction applied as there is with Chelsworth bridge? Cllr Lindsay agreed to raise the matter with Highways.    
_________________________________________________________________________________________________  
           23.38                To receive the Clerk’s report  

23.38.01                Queen Elizabeth II Memorial Bench 
                              Cllr Hurren suggested installing the bench in the early part of June. It was arranged for a group of Councillors to look at the structure in his workshop on Saturday 20 May.  
23.38.02                 Iron bridge adjacent to A1141 - update
                               In response to a request from Cllr Lindsay, the Suffolk Highways Structures Asset Manager has advised (by email dated 18 May) that the bridge is owned by Highways and in poor condition. It is monitored at 6 monthly intervals and subject as well to biennial general inspections – the next being in November 2024. Because the structure is redundant there are no plans to spend any money on it. 

                               Following discussion it was AGREED that the Clerk will write to the author of the advice, asking whether the latest condition survey can be made available to the Parish Council and if Highways might be willing to transfer ownership of the structure to the Parish Council.    

23.38.03                Protection for the grass triangle around the village sign

                              Following the refusal by Highways to consider allowing oak posts to be fixed at the corners of this triangle of grass for road safety reasons (that cars might strike them) it was AGREED to let this matter rest for the present
_________________________________________________________________________________________________

23.39                 Planning issues
23.39.01                To consider planning applications received
1. DC/23/02271 – Hedgerows Farm – proposed conversion of two agricultural barns to make four dwellings
Following discussion it was AGREED to make no comment on the application. The clerk will advise Babergh accordingly.   
   23.39.02                Planning application DC/22/05879 – Bennetts Piece – discharge of conditions - update                
                                   Concerns raised by the Council about the way this application has been dealt with have been passed on to Babergh DC by Cllr Hurren and a response is awaited.  
23.39.03                Neighbourhood planning / Neighbourhood Priorities Statements

                              Councillors discussed further the idea of collaborating with Milden, Kettlebaston and Monks Eleigh in the preparation of a joint Neighbourhood Priorities Statement. Concerns however were expressed that, unlike with a conventional Neighbourhood Plan which affords a level of legal protection under the National Planning Policy Framework, it is so far unclear as to the level of protection that the new Priorities Statement approach will afford. However Councillors confirmed their willingness to participate in another meeting along the lines of the one convened by Babergh in February 2023 to understand better what is involved and more clarification on the benefits to be achieved. The Clerk to advise all parties accordingly.                                

23.39.04                Great Waldingfield Neighbourhood Plan 
                              It was NOTED that this is out to public consultation until 2 June.   

            _________________________________________________________________________________________________

             23.40                Dates of future meetings
                                 It was AGREED to hold a Special Meeting to deal with governance and accounts for the financial year ended 31 March 2023 on 22 June 2023 starting at 7.30pm in the Village Hall. The next Ordinary Meeting of the Council will be on 27 July in the Village Hall, starting at 7.30pm.  It was further AGREED to consider at the next Ordinary Meeting a 20 MPH speed limit for the village.    
________________________________________________________________________________
23.41               Chair’s closing remarks
                             The Chair thanked everyone for attending the meeting. There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.25pm.
